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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday April 16th at 4.30pm in the Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Lawrence and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Wyatt and Cllr Faulkner (prior commitments).   Cllr Ms Farrington did not attend having declared a DPI.  Two members of the public were present.
2. Declarations of Interest

Cllr Bartlett:  agenda item 3.2, planning application 18/00413/AS, Voluntary Declaration as Chairman of the Sandyhurst Lane Resident’s Association
Cllr Ms Farrington:  DPI, agenda item 3.4, planning application 18/00488/AS

3. Planning applications
3.1  18/00415/AS  The Cottage, Tutt Hill
Single storey south east side extension, two storey north west side extension and single storey rear replacement extension
The application is to make the property more wheelchair accessible, with a larger kitchen, carer’s bedroom, downstairs master bedroom and dressing room.  It was noted that no Design and Access Statement accompanied the application.  It was proposed that the application be supported, to meet the additional needs of the current occupants.
Resolved:

That the application be supported, to meet the additional needs of the current occupants.

3.2  18/00413/AS  Land at Lenacre Hall Farm
The development of 21 new residential dwellings, access, drainage, car and cycle parking and landscaping
The meeting was suspended to allow comments from the floor.
An objection had been made to the previous application on the site [17/01613/AS for up to 89 dwellings], but it was thought that approval for the smaller application would lead to development of the remainder.  The objections to the earlier application remained, including environmental concerns, transport, lack of infrastructure.  The application should be considered in the context of all the approved applications and those in the Local Plan (including the A20 Corridor sites).  There are only 3 exits from Sandyhurst Lane (including via Lenacre Street), and the exits to the north and south from Sandyhurst Lane are already congested.  The southern end is a narrow, sunken country lane and taken with the site next to Hothfield Mill the development would further increase pressure at this junction.  The lack of pavement and traffic speeds are also of concern.  Diesel pollution has contributed to a loss of habitat, leading to a decline in, eg butterfly numbers (2017 returned the 7th worst count).  The cumulative effect would lead to greater damage.

It was felt that the application is premature given that the site is not in the Local Plan and was the least-favoured site of those considered for inclusion in the Boughton Aluph & Eastwell Neighbourhood Plan.  However, the Design and Access Statement stated that planning officers had expressed support for the application.
The Chairman advised that the application will go to Planning Committee for determination, and developers frequently include a reference to officers’ support.  

A comment from the floor  was made that developers favour executive-style homes over smaller properties, the lack of which was regretted, together with pressure to reduce the affordable housing element.

The meeting was reconvened.

The Chairman noted that the developer has stated that the application is the first stage in development of the entire site.  There are also additional sites in the area, eg the sandpit site and Eureka Park.  She stated that Highways has neglected to look at the cumulative effects but has commented that significant modifications would be needed at the Sandyhurst Lane/A251 junction, including the provision of a dedicated left-hand turn lane if development  exceeded 21 homes.
The Chairman stated that the Parish Council objected to the previous application, and the same objection comments apply because this would be the first part of a two-part application.

It was proposed that an objection be made to the application, and that the objection comments to the previous application are relevant:  proximity to the AONB, rural character of the site, the rural boundary of Ashford.

A vote was taken.  Cllr Bartlett abstained.

There were five votes in favour and none against.

Resolved:

That an objection be made to the application, with comments.
3.3  18/00384/AS  Harven, Watery Lane, Westwell

Erection of oak framed garage to house a horse box & a tractor to replace existing woodshed
It was noted that an application for Listed Building Consent is not required under new regulations.

It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

3.4   Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

18/00488/AS  Court Lodge, Eastwell Lane, Westwell
To dismantle and rebuild Kiln 3, replacement joists and fit new steel restraint straps to new roof structure; to rebuild loose or fallen brickwork and carry out restraint work to Kilns 1 and 2; Timber cowls on all three kilns attached to the oast house to be lifted off and refurbished.
It was proposed that the application be supported as a continuing restoration of an important listed building in the parish.
Resolved:

That the application be supported as a continuing restoration of an important listed building in the parish.
4. Tarmac Hothfield/Watery Lane liaison group
Tarmac was thanked for the recent resurfacing works.  The Chairman noted that resurfacing was a condition of the planning permission granted for additional out-of-hours working.  It was agreed that any additional white lining beyond that already done would not be welcomed, because it would increase urbanisation of the lane.  

The Chairman advised that the Liaison Group will meet in May, and stressed the need to engage with residents.   Residents will be contacted when the date has been set, including via Westwell Events email.
The Chairman stated that the Parish Council will support the Liaison Group and notify residents of the mutually agreed date; the meeting will be held at Tarmac.

5. Proposed site of UKPN substation on Downs View village green
It was noted that the cabinet will be surrounded by a fence and may protrude over Downs View green, this would impede vehicular permissive access across the green.  It was suggested that part of the hedge be removed, this would enable the cabinet to be located in the least inconvenient location hard against the field boundary. Any planning permission required would be UKPN’s responsibility.  It is unknown if the undergrounding will continue across the field to Pilgrims Way.  There were concerns that as proposed the substation cabinet location would be against the slam post; it should be sited further west.  

The Chairman stated that more information is needed before the Parish Council signs the lease, the site should be pegged out to gauge its footprint and the agents be invited to a site meeting.  The Clerk will contact the agents (Fisher German) for the meeting, George Horne will also be invited to attend.  
On the present proposal on the Downs View Green a wayleave will be paid to the Parish Council annually.

6. Any other business
6.1  Potholes:  Cllrs Lawrence and Lister reported numerous potholes.  It was recommended that photos be taken and uploaded to the KCC Portal.
6.2  A number of recent incidents of trespass and damage were reported in the village.  It is unknown if the PCSO and Neighbourhood Watch were notified.  The Chairman will put an item re the need for increased vigilance in the Westwell Eye; Cllr Bartlett will raise the incidents with the PCSO.  Cllr Lister advised that ‘Operation Salmon’ be quoted when reporting such incidents, this phrase is recognised by the Police and will be passed to the rural task force.
6.3  In answer to a question from Cllr Bartlett the Chairman confirmed that the overnight lorry parking ban is still being enforced, but enforcement officers generally do not attend until later, eg often 11.30pm.

6.4   The Wheel will be organising an  “street party” event on 19th May to mark the Royal Wedding.

6.5   Graham Hutchinson’s band will be playing at The Wheel on 6th May, the first outdoor event after completion of the pub’s new garden.   There has been no feedback from Shepherd Neame re the acoustic fence, Cllr Bainbridge to follow-up.

6.6   Leah and Graham Hutchinson are organising a classic car event on the playing field on 24th June.

6.7    There will be a fete meeting at The Wheel on Thursday April 19th.

7. Date of next meeting
Tuesday May 8th 2018 at 7pm.
The meeting closed at 17.35pm.
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